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FINANCE ECONOMIC INCENTIVES SUBCOMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES

April 8, 2014
10:00 a.m.
City Council Conference Room A
Suite 425, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance:  Council Members John Crescimbeni (Chair), Greg Anderson, Matt Schellenberg
Also: Council Member Lori Boyer (arr. 10:25 a.m.)
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.
The Chairman called the meeting to order at 10:01 a.m. and all attendees introduced themselves for the record. 
Ted Carter gave an overview of the committee’s work to date and asked Kathy Chambers to briefly recap the visit last week by 9 national site selection consultants who spent 2 days in Jacksonville learning about the city and the region and how the economic development process works. The attendees seemed very impressed with the region and the people they met, and 7 of the 9 had never been to Jacksonville before so they got a very good introduction to Jacksonville.

Tim Ryan of Johnson and Johnson Vision Care (Vistakon) talked about his company’s experience with considering alternative locations for expansion and described the company’s participation with the Duval County Public Schools, FSCJ and UNF to establish a high tech manufacturing academy at Englewood High School to train workers that will be qualified to work at Vistakon and elsewhere upon graduation. The company is providing iPads and paid wireless service to each student, paid summer internships and 2 mentors to advise the students as they progress through the 4-year program. Vistakon plans to expand to more schools in future years and also hopes to recruit more companies to invest similar resources in establishing additional academies at additional schools to produce a highly skilled workforce for all industries in Jacksonville. Mr. Ryan talked about Jacksonville’s welcoming atmosphere, climate and quality of life, and noted that when he came to Jacksonville with 4 school-aged children he was advised to locate in St. Johns County because of the quality of the public school system.  

Both Mr. Ryan and Mr. Carter talked about the importance of developing a trained workforce for both high-wage and medium-wage jobs, both of which the community needs. Mr. Ryan described how the City and state incentives played into Vistakon’s decision to locate in Jacksonville rather than in Limerick, Ireland and how those incentives leveled the playing field with regard to the financial considerations of corporate tax levels and depreciation rates. He said that the City’s incentive verification and reporting process does not appear to be cumbersome, although they have not yet had to file the initial round of reports because the expansion project won’t be complete and on-line for another year. In response to a question from Council Member Schellenberg, Mr. Ryan described his company’s participation with Governor Rick Scott’s efforts to generate and incentivize more manufacturing industry in Florida. He also described the company’s discussions with JEA about the cost of electricity and especially ways to deal with costs during the start-up period before a company is fully online and producing full revenue. JEA is amenable to looking at options for discounts for large power users. 
The committee talked about the negative perception of Duval County’s public schools and the relative quality of the schools in neighboring counties and how that impacts business recruiting to Jacksonville. There was sentiment that Jacksonville’s schools are better than is generally understood, but the community doesn’t recognize the improvements that have been made and the opportunities that are available in the magnet schools, dual enrollment with FSCJ, etc.

Mr. Carter introduce Amy Holloway and Chris Engle of Avalanche Consulting (by teleconference) to discuss their work to date on reviewing the City’s economic development policies and incentives and its competitive advantages and disadvantages in relation to competitor cities. Phase 1 of the study, the data collection and analysis phase, is due to be completed by the end of April. Phase 2, recommendations for revisions to the incentive policy and the project evaluation matrix, I due by the end of May. The committee discussed in general terms what they hoped to see from the process, including a comparison of Jacksonville’s incentives with other competitive cities and the potential for development of new or creative tactics and incentives that might distinguish Jacksonville from other cities. Council Member Jones expressed particular interest in what sorts of incentives can be used to attract business and employment growth to Jacksonville’s Northwest area that has been traditionally economically- and workforce-disadvantaged.
Chris Engle reviewed data showing that the economy of the Jacksonville MSA is improving from the great recession and that unemployment is better than the U.S. rate although the rate of employment growth trails the national average. Jacksonville/Duval County is still the dominant economic force in the region, with 64% of the metro area’s population and 78% of metro area jobs. The metro area’s median household income is $8,000 lower than the U.S. average ($43,500 vs. $51,500). Avalanche was asked to clarify how the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics categorizes military personnel because that is such a large segment of Jacksonville’s economy; are those jobs included in the Government category or elsewhere? Jacksonville has several employment sectors (information, management, health care, arts and entertainment) where the local average wage substantially exceeds the national average for those sectors. In comparison with the U.S. economy as a whole, in the last 5 years the Jacksonville MSA has seen very healthy growth in the health and biomedical, information technology and logistics sectors, a decline in advanced manufacturing, and a relatively neutral position in financial services. With more than 58,000 jobs, the health and biomedical sector is Duval County’s largest employment sector. 
Mr. Engle reported that over the last 5 years the top priority in site selection criteria has been workforce availability and development. Companies are looking for adaptable, entrepreneurial employees. Jacksonville has a lower rate of residents with bachelor’s degrees and a lower rate of college enrollment among 18-to-24-year-olds. As the high school graduation rate improves, there is hope that the college enrollment and college graduation rate will increase as well. The last 5 years has been difficult for small businesses, with 1,000 fewer small businesses in 2012 than in 2007. Jacksonville has extensive road, rail and port assets which should make the region very competitive for logistics and transportation industries, and has a lower cost of living than the national average.  The city’s crime rate is higher than the national average but has been declining substantially in the last 5 years.
Public comment
Connie Benham noted that the JEA recently adopted a program that provides a discount on electric rates for companies that utilize large amounts of power, and hoped that Vistakon was aware of that program.
.
There being no further business, the agenda meeting was adjourned at 11:43 a.m.
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